Berlin Planning Board Minutes

July 6, 2011

Page | 2

Planning Board Meeting
July 06, 2011

Members Present:  Chair Ernie Allain, Vice-Chair David Morin, Regular Members: Francoise Cusson, Greg Estrella, Lucien Langlois, Aline Boucher; Alternates:  Richard Cassidy, Martha Creegan; Ex-Officio: Tom McCue; Associate Member:  Andre Duchesne.

Absent:  Ralph Collins   Members Excused:  Laura Jamison and Ex-Officio: Sue Tremblay

Others Present:  Felix Pisani, Francis Pisani, Roberta Remillard, Jason Vien, Alicia Perreault, Barbara Sweeney, Ray Sweeney, Joanna Tourangeau, Attorney, DrummondWoodsum ; John Harrington, Patriarch Partners; Don Arnold, Andy Hartford, all from Gorham Paper & Tissue; _Jim Richards, Cianbro Construction; Lee Ransom, RH White; Attorney Rick Shinay, DrummondWoodsum; Sharon Gauthier, Androscoggin Valley Regional Refuse District; Max Makaitis, Tri County CAP; Barbara Tetreault, Berlin Daily Sun; Pam Laflamme, City Planner, Sue Warren, Assessors Office Coordinator
Public Comments
There were no public comments.

Minutes

Ms. Boucher stated that the change in the May minutes can be found on page two in site plan review section for the Berlin Water Works.   During the Board comments Mr. Langlois was quoted as saying “that gravel is not stored at the end of River Street…” and it should be “that gravel is now stored at the end of River Street…”
Aline Boucher made a motion to accept the minutes.  David Morin seconded the motion with the minutes being corrected as noted above and all concurred.

Lot Mergers

Ms. Laflamme presented the Board with two lot merger applications.  

David A & Linda L Rich – 5 Gordon Avenue

The above noted taxpayers want to merge Map 114 Lot 9 and Map 114 Lot 10.  A motion was made by Francoise Cusson to accept the merger with the condition that the mailing address remains on Gordon Avenue.  Lucien Langlois seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Floyd L & Margurita C Burlock – 40 Horne Street

The Burlocks filed a lot merger application for Map 135 Lot 15 and Map 135 Lot 14.  There was a building on both lots but the building on Map 135 Lot 14 (44 Horne Street) has been torn down.  They want to merge the lots for tax purposes.  

Aline Boucher made a motion to accept the merger.  Dave Morin seconded the motion.  So moved, the motion carried.

Amended Site Plan Application – Felix Pisani – Map 127 Lot 251

Ms. Laflamme informed the Board that the application is complete.

Francoise Cusson moved to accept the application as complete; Mr. Langlois seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Felix Pisani has now acquired the property located on the south side of lot Map 127 Lot 251 and would like the Board to remove the condition requiring him to put a six foot privacy fence between the subject property and the property to the south as he is now the owner and does not want a fence there.  He would also like to amend the hours of operation which now requires him to start no earlier than 10:00 am to 5:30 am so he can do take-out breakfast.  Mr. Pisani is also questioning when the fence on the north side should go up.  Mr. Pisani has the necessary building permits and he believed that the fence would go up after construction was complete.
Public Hearing – Chair Allain opened the public hearing at 6:40 pm.
Jason Vien of 1207 Main Street is the abutter on the north side of the site.  He asked that the fence on his side be put in place before construction starts for both safety and dust reasons and that the fence be at least one foot (1’) from property line so it can be maintained without going on his property.  He also questioned if this was going to be a drive-thru now that Mr. Pisani owned the adjacent lot.  Mr. Vien requested that the no parking spot in front of 1203 Main Street be removed.
Roberta Remillard stated that the purpose for the no parking spot was a safety issue so someone could drive in and out and she said that a drive-thru was approved.

Mr. Langlois reviewed the minutes from May 13, 2009.  “Councilor McCue noted that fast food restaurant without drive through service is not allowed any zone except in downtown.  Pick-up service is allowed in business general…Defined as fast food restaurant by zoning; Mr. Pisani says that Joe Martin confirmed that he is able to have a drive through in that location.”
Mr. Vien said if there is a drive-thru he is concerned about run-off.  Mr. Pisani informed the Board that he would place the fence only 1” from line as this is a vinyl fence and should not require maintenance. He further told the Board that it would be done per their condition with six (6) foot privacy fence, starting twenty (20) feet from back edge of sidewalk and run eighty-six (86) feet along the northern border (1207 Main Street).

Chair Allain closed the public hearing at 6:45 pm.

Board Discussion

Ms. Cusson asked if Mr. Pisani intended on merging lots or tearing down dwelling at 1193 Main Street.  Mr. Pisani said that they would not be merging lots at this time but they would be tearing down dwelling.

Ms. Laflamme said that they would need a site plan review if they decide to do anything with other lot.  She then asked about the curb cut.  Mr. Pisani said the curb cut was in place and it was paved but drive would not be paved.  Mr. McCue recalled that Public Works Director, Mike Perreault had decided to do things differently from what the Board recommended on the curb cut.  Mr. Langlois pointed out that if the property on the South Side is sold the fence could become an issue.  Ms. Creegan noted that a stipulation regarding a fence could be made if they no longer owned the South Side property.  Ms. Laflamme said they have not been recording the stipulations for Site Plan Reviews but said they could do so.    
Ms. Laflamme reminded the Board they also had to address the hours of operation.  Mr. Pisani wants to start serving at 5:30 am.  Mr. McCue says this creates the same issue as before due to foot traffic especially in the am hours.  This is traffic and safety concern and the Police Department should respond.  Mr. Pisani said he was the abutter of the property on south side and he did not want a fence but he was willing to put in writing that if property was sold a fence would be put up.  Roberta Remillard noted that children go by later in the day but that no other business in the area is restricted.  She says they are being singled out and If need be they will get a lawyer and fight it.  Mr. Pisani pointed out that there was a donut shop on the corner that did open at 5:30 am and Raegan’s opens around 8:30 am and there was no safety concern for those businesses.  Ms. Boucher asked about deliveries and Mr. Pisani responded that deliveries would be made around 11:00 or 11:30 am.  
Mr. Langlois said there should be a stipulation for a fence in case the south side property is sold.  Mr. McCue said there should be one in the event either property is sold.  Ms. Cusson asked if the North Side fence should be in place prior to construction.  Ms. Laflamme asked for clarification from the Board regarding the condition they had placed on the fence and what timeline they had set.  Mr. Langlois stated that Mr. Pisani can by law place the fence right on the property line.  Mr. Langlois said normally a contractor erects the building, does landscape work, and then erects the fence.  If safety is an issue, they put up a temporary fence.  Discussion followed regarding run-off issues.  Mr. Vien said that if there would be a drive-thru he wanted to make sure that any run-off would be addressed.  Mr. Pisani stated that the prior dwelling was 6” away from Mr. Vien’s property line and this building will be 12’ from property line.  They are now up to the frame work phase of construction.  It was noted that condition for the privacy fence was put in place due to safety concern by neighbors.
Mr. Langlois made a motion to amend the conditions so as to:

1) Omit South Side fence until or when ownership changes on either Map 127 Lot 250 or Map 127 Lot 251.  The fence is to be erected using the guidelines for height and length as set in the original conditions of this Site Plan;
2) No restrictions on the time of operation;
3) That a temporary construction fence or a silt fence goes up before construction with the permanent fence being put in place after construction is complete.  The silt fence can also act as the temporary construction fence.  The purpose is to keep run off of the abutter’s property.
Ms. Boucher seconded the motion and all agreed.  The motion was carried.

Site Plan Review – Barbara Sweeney – 273 Pleasant Street
Ms. Laflamme advised the Board that the application was complete.  Ms. Cusson made a motion to accept the application and Mr. Langlois seconded the motion.  All concurred and the motion was carried.

Mrs. Sweeney had nothing to add to what she had previously submitted.

Public Hearing – Chair Allain called for a public hearing at 7:15 pm.

Ms. Laflamme said that Norman Thibodeau who is an abutter on the South Side is fine with the proposal.

There being no further discussion Chair Allain closed the public hearing at 7:16 pm.

Board discussion

Mr. Langlois inquired about the parking and snow removal.  Mr. Sweeney said the snow would be placed in the area noted as section two (2) on the map provided.  Mr. McCue brought up the issue of on street parking and questioned the hours of operation and traffic flow in that area.  Ms. Cusson noted that at one time there were two grocery stores in that area.  Mr. Morin said that this was a 9 to 5 operation and the traffic would be coming and going.  Ms. Sweeney said they would utilize half the building, approximately 1000 square feet for the shop and anticipated no more than five (5) customers at a time.  Mr. Morin asked if it were possible to pull in and pull back out to go onto Pleasant Street.  Safety concerns if someone were to back out.  Mr. Cassidy noted that the business would be mostly on e-Bay and the items will be shipped out.  Mr. McCue questioned if this were a two family or single family dwelling.  Ms. Laflamme said it was a single family and that the Sweeney’s may want to use upper floor for themselves.  If this becomes the case, they will have to deal with code enforcement to make those changes.  Only the current commercial portion needs site plan review.  Ms. Sweeney said that they had recently had a survey done and Ms. Laflamme requested a copy.  

Mr. Morin made a motion to table the site plan review until a survey plan done to scale with more definitive lines could be provided.  Ms. Boucher seconded the motion.  All members agreed and the motion was carried.  Ms. Laflamme asked Ms. Sweeney to have the surveyor draw in parking spaces and submit them for the next Planning Board meeting on Tuesday, August 2.  This is considered the public notice for the continuation of this hearing.
Site Plan Review – Gorham Paper & Tissue, LLC (Gas line installation project)
Ms. Laflamme said the application was complete.  Ms. Laflamme reminded the Board that they had previously granted conditional approval for a similar project in June 2010 for AVRRDD for installation of a natural gas line and a landfill gas line with a Metering and Regulating Station going to the mill.  That plan is still on the table with its conditional approval.  She informed the Board that this application was being filed by Gorham Paper & Tissue which is related but separate.
Ms. Cusson made a motion to accept the application and Mr. Langlois seconded the motion and all concurred and the motion was carried.

Attorney Joanna Tourangeau of DrummondWoodsum was present to speak on behalf of the Gorham Paper & Tissue LLC about this project.  She introduced others who were also present to answer any questions the Board may have.  Present were John Harrington, Dick Arnold and Andy Hartford of Gorham Paper & Tissue LLC; as well as an engineer   from RH White-the design and build contractors, Jim Richards from Cianbro Company—responsible for overall construction design and build, overall engineering and oversight; Lee Ransom from RH White and Rick Shinay, Esquire, who is dealing with all the real estate issues.
Attorney Tourangeau stated that this was a modified version of project already approved for AVRRDD which was a mixed gas line – landfill gas and natural gas.  This project will be done is phases.  The first phase is to construct a natural gas pipeline only.  They are asking for approval of approximately 5,000’ of pipeline that will connect with Portland Natural Gas Transmission System (PNGTS) run approximately 1,200’ (which will be solely a natural gas line) to Metering and Regulating Station, where pressure will be brought down and then an additional 3,800’ to the Gorham mill.   Gorham Paper & Tissue plan to install in the same trench pipeline that will later be used for a separate landfill gas pipeline.  They found that from an economic standpoint that would be best.  The top priority at this time is to get the natural gas line in and they want to complete the project this season.  The M & R Station will be located east of Shelby Street and is approximately 200’ to the North from where it was shown in the previous AVRRDD review.  The structure will be a pre-cast concrete building roughly 12x32 feet.  Gorham Paper & Tissue will own the pipeline from around 20’ from where it goes into PNGTS all the way to mill.  
Mr. Langlois noted that in the site plan review of AVRRDD they were placing the pipe six feet (6’) below ground and this project says three (3’) below grade.  Representative from R H White said that 3’ was standard for a gas main.  The Board also discussed the old railroad bed and the use by the public for ATVs, etc.  Attorney Tourangeau said that at this time, GP&T is not planning any change to public access unless ordered to do so by PUC for security measures.  Bridge itself will not be open to public and is already posted “No Trespassing”.  Mill owns the bridge over the Androscoggin.  The methane line will not go through the M&R Station.  

Easements are in the process of being finalized.
Public Hearing – Chair Allain called for a public hearing at 7:52 pm
As there were no public comments, Chair Allain closed the public hearing at 7:53 pm.
Board Discussion

Mr. Morin asked about the results of the meeting with the State Site Evaluation Committee that occurred that day.  Attorney Tourangeau said the SEC voted to exempt GP & T from certification requirements and asked them to consult with the PUC as they move forward and provide them with contract synopsis as they develop and also provide an “as built” plan.
When asked about fencing, the response was that there would be barbed wire fencing around the M&R station.  Discussion followed about the pipelines and a mix of the gases and about safety issues.  The landfill line will go southwest of the M&R station and will not go through there.  The pressure does not need to be regulated as there will not be a mix of the gases.  They will be in two separate pipes.  There is a definite concern about safety.  They need to communicate with emergency personnel in both Berlin and Gorham to establish procedures in case of failure.  In the event of failure of the natural gas line, it will immediately be shut down via automatic valve in the M&R Station.  The natural gas will be odorized.  The landfill gas line will be a manual shut down system via a valve at landfill or further down the line.  There will be a system to alert the mill and first responder team so they can determine what needs to be taken care of to correct the failure.  
To date GP&T has received SEC exemption from certification requirement, have taken initial steps in wetlands approval process from DES, received determination from Historical and Natural Heritage Bureau, applied for building permits from Gorham & Berlin, and the air licensing amendments for boiler.  Representative from RH White responded to a question by Ms. Laflamme regarding lighting.  He said there will be lighting at all three (3) entrances to the building but they will not be large lights.  They will be downturned and RH White will provide information about lighting to Ms. Laflamme if she wants them.  Mr. McCue noted that the City Council has decided to extend the City rights to Shelby Street to GP&T.

Dave Morin made a motion to grant conditional approval with the following conditions:

1) Copies of all permits as they are acquired to be forwarded to City Planner;
2) Communication with Fire Department to review M & R Station plan and the emergency preparedness plan;
3) Submit all easements to Planning Department as they are acquired;
4) Copy of “as built” drawings for the line and the building forwarded to the Planning Department;
5) Any major changes are to be brought back to the Berlin Planning Board;
6) Need to consult with Waste Water Treatment and Berlin Public Works as there are several projects on-going in and around Shelby Street during the same timeframe.
Ms. Boucher seconded the motion with the above noted conditions.  All concurred and the motion carried.

Site Plan Review – Tri-County CAP – Notre Dame – 411 School Street
Ms. Laflamme said the application was complete.  Ms. Boucher made a motion to accept the application and Ms. Cusson seconded and the motion carried.
The Board was reminded of a prior approval for Dana Willis and James Tamposi regarding the former Notre Dame High School for an assisted living facility.  As they were unable to receive the funding required, Tri-County is now approaching the Board looking for approval for a senior housing facility at that site.  Max Makaitis, representing Tri-County CAP, told the Board that he was looking for clean approval so they could move forward in seeking grant money needed.  Their plan is for thirty-three (33) one bedroom units with private storage area for each unit.  They will need approximately 8.5 million for the project to be completed.  They are seeking funds from several areas.  If these fail, they will continue to seek other types of financing.  The City presently owns the property but CAP has a purchase/sale agreement which runs for a couple of years.  In response to a question from Mr. McCue, Mr. Makaitis said that a non-profit has to be the owner of the building.  These will be low income housing units and will be based strictly on income.  
Public Hearing – Chair Allain called for a public hearing at 8:34 pm

Barbara Tetreault, Berlin Daily Sun, questioned Mr. Makaitis on the length of the purchase/sale agreement and about the types of funding they were seeking.  Mr. Makaitis responded that he believed the agreement was valid until 2013 and they were seeking funding from NHHFA, CDBG, Federal Home Loan, Energy grants, Historic Credits and Tax Credits for a total of approximately 8 million.

Public Hearing was closed by Chair Allain at approximately 8:37 pm

Board Discussion
The Board reviewed the conditions from the previously granted plan and found the only condition was for a traffic study to be conducted.  As the situation is different – only one employee on site – the Board felt that a study would not be needed.  Also as they will be filing “as built” plans with Fire Department for the building permit process they won’t have to supply Planning with them.  This need not be a condition.

Mr. Morin moved to grant the application for senior housing units on the former Notre Dame High School site with no conditions.  Ms. Cusson seconded and the motion carried.

Conceptual Site Plan Review – Alan McLain – Map 407 Lot 3
They are not ready to discuss the plan with the Board.  This discussion will be delayed until August or September.

Downtown Master Plan – Update
Ms. Laflamme thanked the Board members who attended the meeting last week.  She said there were approximately 50 people in attendance and that (Stu Arnett), Economic Consultant, will be back on July 19th and 20th for interviews.    If necessary he will come back on the 26th and 27th.  If anyone wants to meet with Mr. Arnett they need only request it.   John Wacker, the landscape architect is formulating thoughts and ideas based on discussion last week.  
The next meeting of the Downtown Committee will be at City Hall on Monday, August 15 at 4PM.  
On Wednesday, September 14 the second listening session will be held.  Everyone will be invited but it will be geared for merchants and merchant issues.  Mr. Arnett will go through all information gathered and meet with the committee and then do a tailored session for the merchants.
Allison McLean has met with Rick Cusson from PSNH and the hydro staff and they are very interested in discussions about Tondreau Park and want to work with us.  Some questions regarding what can be done, what are hours of operation could not be answered by Mr. Cusson at this time but he will look into them.  The suggestion that there is a beautiful view if trees are cut is great but it may be we cannot do that.  They will finalize some issues so we have a better understanding about what can be done there.    
The slogan is “Moving Downtown Forward”.  

Other Business

There was no other business.
Public Comments

There were no public comments.

Member Comments
Mr. McCue updated the Board:

City Council is working on Easements for natural gas pipeline project.
Council Member Mark Evans has undertaken a big project for the Traffic/Safety Committee regarding parking restrictions around the City.

Laidlaw project is bogged down and the backers are starting to pull out.  Cate St Capital tried to make it work but couldn’t.  There are a lot of problems in the project itself.  If it fails, we will be back to where we were four to five years ago of what will happen to the property.
Planner’s Comments
1) Energy Committee – needs more members.  Now have three members and we are trying to meet every 3rd Wednesday of the month.  It has been difficult to get a quorum.  If Board knows someone who is not overly committed to other Boards and who is excited about energy they may want to let Ms. Laflamme know.

2) Mt. Jasper Project – Subcommittee has not met as of yet.  Sally Manikian wants to do survey plan before meeting so all areas are identified before a Public Meeting in the fall.  They have requested quotes from four surveyors and want them to identify trails, note natural historic places/sites, note snow machine trails, etc.  When questioned about amount of grant Ms. Laflamme said they had approximately $40,000, which covers both Mt. Forist and Mt. Jasper.  JAG is presently doing trail work during the day under the leadership of Sally and AMC.
3) Campground – Ms. Laflamme met them and they are not ready to meet with Planning Board.  The Planning Board actually has a small part in permitting process.  DES plays a larger role.  This project is similar to permitting a large subdivision.  When done, they could put up houses instead of a campground with the depth of the permitting process.  Ms. Laflamme spoke with someone in Dummer – Great Northern Moose Lodge on Route 16 – they are also attempting to get permits for campground and they indicated they have put a lot of time and money into the project thus far.

4) On July 21 between 2 and 4 at the West Milan Town Hall, there will be a meeting to discuss and review the new flood plain maps.  They have aerial, standard and GIS maps which may help Ms. Laflamme in finalizing the shoreline mapping.  Mr. Morin said it was critically important that the flood plain maps be accurate and easy to understand.  Mrs. Laflamme said she has been doing comparison to the old maps, correcting spellings and well as reviewing them in conjunction with the Emergency Preparedness Plan.
5) For future information of the Board, subdivisions are regulated by rules regarding the length of time that an approval can be valid for, but site plan approval hangs out there.  It would be a good tool to set a timeline for Site Plans and if a project is not done, they would have to come back before the Board.  It would also be a good idea to be clear about the conditions, when they should occur—give timeframe and state conditions with clarity as to what the Board wants them to do so there is no misunderstanding going forward for the applicants and the code enforcement staff.
Adjourn
Mr. Morin made a motion to adjourn at 8:55 pm.  Ms. Boucher seconded the motion and the motion carried.
